#### : OFFICIAL PROCEEDINGS :

### : OF THE CITY OF PEORIA, ILLINOIS :

A Regular City Council Meeting of Peoria, Illinois, was held July 14, 2015, at 6:02 P.M., at City Hall, Council Chambers, 419 Fulton Street, with Mayor Ardis presiding, and with proper notice having been posted.

### **ROLL CALL**

Roll Call showed the following Council Members were physically present: Akeson (Arrived at 6:11 P.M.), Grayeb, Johnson, Montelongo, Moore, Riggenbach, Spain, Weaver, Turner, Mayor Ardis – 10. Absent: Jensen - 1.

Council Members Grayeb, Montelongo and Weaver arrived immediately after roll.

# **INVOCATION & PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE**

Mayor Jim Ardis requested a moment of silent prayer or silent reflection, and then he led the Pledge of Allegiance.

## PROCLAMATIONS, COMMENDATIONS, ETC.

Fuller Center Housing Center Repair Day - July 23, 2015

Jamar Smith - Recognition

#### MINUTES

Council Member Spain moved to approve the minutes of the Regular City Council Meeting held on June 23, 2015, as printed; seconded by Council Member Turner.

Approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Akeson, Grayeb, Johnson, Montelongo, Moore, Riggenbach, Spain, Turner,

Weaver, Mayor Ardis - 10:

Nays: None.

# PETITIONS, REMONSTRANCES & COMMUNICATIONS - CITY OF PEORIA

CONSIDERATION OF CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS BY OMNIBUS VOTE, for the City of Peoria, with Recommendations as Outlined:

(15-228) Communication from the City Manager with a Request to Approve a FAÇADE IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM Grant for 207 VORIS STREET, in an Amount of \$5,000.00. (District 1)

(15-229)Communication from the City Manager and Director of Public Works with a Request to Accept the LOW BID of MICROSURFACING CONTRACTORS, LLC and Award a Construction CONTRACT, in the Amount of \$179.993.64. for the HIGH QUALITY AGGREGATE POLYMER MODIFIED SLURRY SEAL CONTRACT - 2015. [All Council Districts] (15-230)Communication from the City Manager and Director of Public Works with a Request to Accept the LOW BID of CORRECTIVE ASPHALT MATERIALS. LLC and Award a Construction CONTRACT, in the Amount of \$227,080.10, for the CRF CONTRACT - 2015. [All Council Districts] (15-231)Communication from the City Manager and Director of Public Works with a Request to Accept the LOW BID of R.A. CULLINAN & SON, INC., A Division of UNITED CONTRACTORS MIDWEST, and Award a Construction CONTRACT, in the Amount of \$183,738.74, for the SEAL-COATING CONTRACT - 2015. [All Council Districts] (15-232)Communication from the City Manager and Director of Public Works with a Request to APPROVE a CONTRACT with HUNZEKER SERVICE AGENCY. INC. for a SOLE SOURCE PURCHASE of a TRANE TRACER CONTROL FRONT-END UPGRADE at City Hall, for a Cost of \$69,000.00. Communication from the City Manager and the Finance (15-233)Director/Comptroller with a request to ADOPT ORDINANCE NO. 17,243 Amending the City of Peoria BUDGET for Fiscal Year 2015 Relating to the Receipt of a BLOOMBERG PHILANTHROPIES INNOVATION GRANT and the Corresponding Expenditures, in the Amount of \$500,000.00. (15-234)Communication from the City Manager and Corporation Counsel to APPROVE the SITE APPLICATION for a CLASS H (Temporary Outdoor) Liquor License from the PEORIA NOTRE DAME HIGH SCHOOL BOOSTER CLUB for an Event to be held at 5105 N. SHERIDAN ROAD (PEORIA NOTRE DAME HIGH SCHOOL), on August 21, 2015. (District 3) (15-235)REPORT from the CITY TREASURER PATRICK A. NICHTING for the MONTH of MAY 2015, with Request to Receive and File. (15-236)Communication from City Manager and Public Works Director with Request to RECEIVE AND FILE the Status Report of the JUNE 2015 STORM AND FLOOD DAMAGES AND COSTS. APPROVE the COMMITTEE REPORT (POLICY SESSION) Regarding (15-237)

Mayor Ardis questioned if the Council wished to have any of the Consent Agenda items removed for further discussion.

Council Member Moore and Council Member Akeson requested Item No. 15-236 be removed from the Consent Agenda for further discussion.

FUNDING for ROAD WORK OVER THE NEXT 5-10 YEARS.

Council Member Riggenbach moved to approve the Consent Agenda items as outlined in the Council Communications; seconded by Council Member Turner.

Item Nos. 15-228 through 15-237 (excluding Item No. 15-236, which was removed for further discussion) were approved by roll call vote under the Omnibus Vote Designation.

Yeas: Akeson, Grayeb, Johnson, Montelongo, Moore, Spain, Riggenbach, Turner,

Weaver, Mayor Ardis - 10:

Nays: None.

(15-236) Communication from City Manager and Public Works Director with Request to RECEIVE AND FILE this Status Report of the JUNE 2015 STORM AND FLOOD DAMAGES AND COSTS.

A replacement Status Report was distributed to all Council Members.

Council Member Moore congratulated Public Works Director Mike Rogers and the Public Works Staff in their efforts on erecting and maintaining the flood wall along the riverfront. Due to the Department's hard work, she said events continued to take place along the riverfront.

Council Member Moore moved to receive and file the Status Report of the June 2015 Storm and Flood Damages and Costs; seconded by Council Member Turner.

Approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Akeson, Grayeb, Johnson, Montelongo, Moore, Spain, Riggenbach, Turner,

Weaver, Mayor Ardis – 10:

Nays: None.

Council Member Akeson expressed appreciation for the Public Works Department's efforts in erecting and maintaining the flood wall. She remarked that even with the City's efforts in addressing the rising waters, there would still be considerable cleanup costs. She asked, had preventative measures not been implemented, what the costs would have been to the City following the flood. Secondly, she inquired whether the City should plan and prepare for a more permanent flood wall due to the frequency of high water levels.

Public Works Director Mike Rogers reviewed the steps the City took for the preparation and installation of the flood wall. He remarked that the primary concern was to keep the riverfront as functional as possible and to continue with the celebration of Steamboat Days and the Fourth of July, as well as keep businesses open and running normally. He said, had the City done nothing to address the flood levels, the riverfront would have been closed and economic activity lost. If that had happened, he said the cost of doing nothing would have been significant for the City and affected businesses. After the 2013 flood, he said the City had begun to plan for a more frequent or permanent flood wall. With planning for this type of flood wall, he said the City needed a greater vision for the downtown/riverfront area. He remarked that a permanent or temporary flood wall was expensive and that the City needed to address the situation in the right manner. He remarked on the importance of public input for the riverfront and downtown area. In terms of costs, he said the temporary flood walls were included in the City's capital budget.

Regarding a more permanent flood wall, Director Rogers said it would be a project that needed additional research. He compared the length of the cleanup times between the 2013 and the 2015 floods, and he commented that in 2013 it took two weeks to clean up after the waters receded. He said for 2015 he anticipated a much shorter time for the cleanup. He said Staff strategically reviewed the process for the flood walls with the emphasis of businesses remaining open. He reviewed the City's preparations for floods, and he provided an overview of what the City would do to prepare for future events.

City Manager Urich reviewed the 2013 flood and its impact on the businesses located on Water Street. In terms of erecting a more permanent floodwall, he said the City wanted to be able to adjust its needs for the high points of the floods.

Council Member Spain commended the Public Works Department in their efforts on maintaining the riverfront. He inquired about the cost comparison between the floods of 2013 and 2015.

Public Works Director Rogers said different circumstances occurred in 2013. He said the 2013 flood affected other areas outside the Illinois River, which was a major factor for those costs, citing the impact on roads.

In response to Council Member Spain's inquiry whether or not the City would be able to obtain FEMA reimbursement, City Manager Urich said the Governor of Illinois would have to declare a State of Disaster in order for the City to receive FEMA assistance. In order to qualify for FEMA assistance, he said damages had to estimate over \$8 million. He said the City had not reached that level of cost. He remarked that the Illinois River would be peaking at 25 feet this week, and even at that level, the City would not reach the level of cost to qualify for FEMA.

Council Member Montelongo commended the Public Works Department for their efforts in addressing the rising waters. He remarked that the City needed to identify a threshold of when it would be feasible to erect flood walls and when to let the waters rise without flood walls. He indicated that these flood events would have an impact on the City's budget, and he inquired how those costs would be addressed.

In response to Council Member Montelongo's question, City Manager Urich stated budget amendments would have to be made in order to address the costs for the flood. He said Staff would be coming to the City Council for approval for those budget amendments.

In response to Council Member Montelongo, Director Rogers said the final cost of the flood would not be available until after the clean-up. He reported that the waters should begin to recede August 2, wherein clean-up would begin.

Motion to receive and file the Status Report of the June 2015 Storm and Flood Damages and Costs was approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Akeson, Grayeb, Johnson, Montelongo, Moore, Spain, Riggenbach, Turner,

Weaver, Mayor Ardis - 10;

Nays: None.

### **FIRST READINGS**

(15-238) Communication from the City Manager and the Community Development Director with a Recommendation from the Historic Preservation Commission for a FIRST READING of an ORDINANCE Amending Article 16, the Historic Preservation Ordinance, of the CODE of the City of Peoria with Respect to Various Items.

Council Member Grayeb expressed his appreciation for the efforts that had gone into this amendment. He remarked that additional work needed to be done and more questions answered at the next Historic Preservation Committee meeting. He said this was not a time sensitive item, and at the conclusion of his remarks, he moved to remand this item back to the Historic Preservation Commission for additional review; seconded by Council Member Johnson.

Motion to remand this item back to the Historic Preservation Committee was approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Akeson, Grayeb, Johnson, Montelongo, Moore, Spain, Riggenbach, Turner,

Weaver, Mayor Ardis – 10;

Nays: None.

(15-239) Communication from the City Manager and the Community Development Director with a Recommendation from the Planning and Zoning Commission and Staff for a FIRST READING of an ORDINANCE Amending Appendix B, the Zoning Ordinance, and Appendix C, the Land Development Code, of the CODE of the City of Peoria with Respect to Parking Requirements.

Community Development Director Ross Black remarked that this item was a text amendment to the City's Code. He said the proposed text amendment would do the following: unnecessary parking would no longer be required, would reduce paved surfaces, would increase development area, would reduce the complexity of development, and would continue to provide protection for single-family zoning district. He remarked that the changes also provided for bicycle parking. He emphasized that the changes would only impact the increase in parking spaces and would hold harmless existing parking lots from over parking.

In response to Council Member Grayeb's question regarding the affect this would have on ADA requirements, Director Black remarked that these amendments would not impact the ADA requirements and that the developers would still need to comply with the Federal Law.

Council Member Akeson moved to receive and file the First Reading of an Ordinance amending Appendix B, the Zoning Ordinance, and Appendix C, the Land Development Code, of the Code of the City of Peoria with respect to parking requirements; seconded by Council Member Riggenbach.

Approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Akeson, Grayeb, Johnson, Montelongo, Moore, Spain, Riggenbach, Turner,

Weaver, Mayor Ardis - 10:

Nays: None.

Clerk's Note: This item will be placed on the July 28, 2015, Regular City Council Agenda.

#### **REGULAR BUSINESS ITEMS, with Recommendations as Outlined:**

(15-240) Communication from the City Manager and the Community Development Director with a Request to Concur with the Recommendation from the Historic Preservation Commission to ADOPT an ORDINANCE Approving the Designation of 1512 W Barker Avenue (PIN 18-08-128-006)), Peoria, Illinois, as a LOCAL HISTORIC LANDMARK. Case No. HPC 15-04 (District 2).

Council Member Grayeb commended the efforts of the owner of 1512 W. Barker Avenue for achieving the designation of Local Historic Landmark, and at the conclusion of his remarks, he moved to adopt an Ordinance approving the designation of 1512 W. Barker Avenue (PIN 18-08-128-006), Peoria, Illinois, as a Local Historic Landmark; seconded by Council Member Akeson.

ORDINANCE NO. 17,244 was adopted by roll call vote.

Yeas: Akeson, Grayeb, Johnson, Montelongo, Moore, Spain, Riggenbach, Turner,

Weaver, Mayor Ardis – 10;

Nays: None.

(15-241) Communication from the City Manager with a Request to ADOPT an ORDINANCE Approving the PERSIMMON LOFTS, LLC REDEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT. (1st District)

Council Member Moore moved to grant Privilege of the Floor to Mr. Trevor Holmes who wished to address this matter.

Hearing no objection, Mayor Ardis granted Privilege of the Floor to Mr. Trevor Holmes who wished to address the City Council.

Mr. Trevor Holmes, local team leader of the developer Persimmon Lofts, LLC, provided an overview of the plans to convert the building into mixed uses, with a total project cost approximating at \$5 million. He remarked on the Peoria Civic Center Plaza's success, and he stated that this project would be met with similar success. He expressed his appreciation for the efforts of Assistant City Manager Chris Setti assisting his team with this project and educating the entities involved. In response to Council Member Moore, he said it was their intent to hire local labor to assist with the redevelopment.

At the conclusion of additional comments, Council Member Moore moved to adopt an Ordinance approving the Persimmon Lofts, LLC Redevelopment Agreement; seconded by Council Member Turner.

ORDINANCE NO. 17,245 was adopted by roll call vote.

Yeas: Akeson, Grayeb, Johnson, Montelongo, Moore, Spain, Riggenbach, Turner,

Weaver, Mayor Ardis – 10;

Nays: None.

(15-242) Communication from the City Manager and Corporation Counsel with a Request to REPEAL ORDINANCE NO. 17,242 and Adopt an ORDINANCE Amending Chapter 30 of the CODE of the City of Peoria Concerning Regulations Governing TAXI-CAB and TRANSPORTATION NETWORK CARRIERS.

Corporation Counsel Don Leist remarked that this item was clerical in nature, and he noted one substantive change in Section 30-103.2, which required a physician's certification, was deleted. He said the deletion was because the authorization from the Secretary of State was sufficient.

At the close of Corporation Counsel Leist's remarks, Council Member Spain moved to repeal Ordinance No. 17,242 and adopt an Ordinance amending Chapter 30 of the Code of the city of Peoria concerning regulations governing taxi-cab and transportation network carriers; seconded by Council Member Grayeb.

Motion to repeal ORDINANCE NO. 17,242 and adopt ORDINANCE NO. 17,246 was adopted by roll call vote.

Yeas: Akeson, Grayeb, Johnson, Montelongo, Moore, Spain, Riggenbach, Turner,

Weaver, Mayor Ardis – 10;

Nays: None.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS (Including but not limited to motions to reconsider items, if any, from the previous Regular Business Meeting)

(15-016) Discussion Regarding the PRELIMINARY 2016 THROUGH 2019 BUDGET PROJECTIONS as of July 14, 2015, with a Request to RECEIVE and FILE.

City Manager Urich reviewed the Preliminary 2016 through 2019 Budget Projections as of July 14, 2015. He said no adjustments have been made to the projections based on the activity in Springfield, which will remain the same for approximately another month. He mentioned that discussions centered on a potential property tax freeze in lieu of eliminating the LGDF. He said Staff would begin scenario planning in order to present the same to the City Council in the next couple of weeks. He said it was important to note that 90% of the City's property taxes covered pension costs. If there was a freeze in property taxes, he said it would mean the City would have to find other revenue streams to fund pension costs. He said pensions were obligations the City had to meet.

City Manager Urich reviewed the financial report through May 2015. He reported that the General Fund was at 94.0% of what was budgeted for revenues; however, expenditures were at approximately 88.0% of what was budgeted. Overall, he reported a revenue increase in the General Fund from 2014 to 2015, of 7.19%, and expenditures were approximately 1.0% lower. He remarked that revenues were coming in at or a little above budget, and he reported expenditures were on target. He recommended reviewing the City's health insurance fund, noting that little revenue was coming into that particular fund. Finally, he noted that none of the financials on the May report included flood-related costs.

City Manager Urich provided a timeline for budget presentations and discussions. He said at the next City Council Meeting, Staff would present the Community Development and Economic Development budgets. He said the Capital Budget and the Public Works Department Budget would be discussed at the August 11, 2015, Regular City Council Meeting, wherein a larger

revenue discussion would be held at that time. After the August 11th meeting, he said the Departments would draft budget submissions for review and distribute to the City Council in September in order to craft the budget and to begin dialogue. He said it was his goal to conclude the budget by the end of October.

Council Member Grayeb expressed a concern for balancing a budget that was not entirely cutting Staff. He said the City could not cut its way into prosperity. He said cuts were done in the past that had cost the taxpayers, and he remarked on the importance of enhancing the revenue sources.

Mayor Ardis recommended, in light of the budget challenges the City faced, that the Council hold a Special City Council Meeting to fully review the budget.

In response to Mayor Ardis' suggestion, City Manager Urich said he would reach out to the Council Members in order to schedule a Special City Council Meeting.

Council Member Grayeb moved to receive and file the Preliminary 2016 through 2019 Budget Projections as of July 14, 2015; seconded by Council Member Spain.

Approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Akeson, Grayeb, Johnson, Montelongo, Moore, Spain, Riggenbach, Turner,

Weaver, Mayor Ardis - 10;

Nays: None.

(15-203) Communication from the City Manager and Director of Community
Development with a Request to Concur with the Recommendation from the
Planning & Zoning Commission and Staff to ADOPT an ORDINANCE
Amending an Existing SPECIAL USE Ordinance No. 17,014, in a Class C-2
(Large Scale Commercial) District for a Shopping Center to Add a Building
and Revise the Site Plan for the Property Identified as Parcel Identification
Numbers 09-32-126-008 (10128 N Eva Ln), 09-32-126-009 (10104 N Eva Ln),
09-32-126-013 (10117 N Knoxville Ave), 09-32-126-017, 09-32-126-020,
09-32-126-021, and 09-32-126-022 with a Temporary Address of 10023 N.
KNOXVILLE AVE, PEORIA, IL (Council District 5)

A replacement communication and Ordinance were distributed to all City Council Members.

Council Member Johnson moved to adopt the replacement Ordinance amending an existing Special Use Ordinance No. 17,014, in a Class C-2 (Large Scale Commercial) District for a shopping center to add a building and revise the Site Plan for the property identified as Parcel identification Numbers 09-32-126-008 (10128 N. Eva Ln), 09-32-126-009 (10104 N. Eva Ln.), 09-32-126-013 (10117 N Knoxville Ave), 09-32-126-017, 09-32-126-020, 09-32-126-021, and 09-32-126-022 with a Temporary Address of 10023 N. Knoxville Ave, Peoria, Illinois; seconded by Council Member Turner.

At Council Member Johnson's request, Community Development Director Ross Black provided an explanation for inserting a sidewalk on Richmar and Eva Lanes versus a path on the front side of Knoxville Avenue. He said Staff attempted to provide pedestrian connections whenever there was a development. He reported that the initial Special Use approved in 2013 included a condition in the Ordinance for a waiver to replace the required bike/walk trail along Knoxville

Avenue with an alternative bike/walk way system. At various points over the last couple of years, he said Staff discussed creating a system through the shopping center. He provided an explanation why it was not possible to put a pedestrian access along the Knoxville frontage, noting there was a wide IDOT right-of-way in front of the shopping center and IDOT made it clear they did not want any type of pedestrian or bike access within that right-of-way. Further north on the corner of Knoxville Avenue and Alta Road, Director Ross said there was a banking facility that was built prior to the annexation with the City that had almost no right-of-way at that particular location. He said it was all private property that belonged to the bank. He said the bank also made it clear that they were not in favor of providing an easement for a public way through its property for liability reasons. In effect, he said although the Knoxville frontage made sense, Staff believed it would not be possible. He said the connection on the back of the property along Eva Lane and Richmar was an alternative that provided for a connection which could eventually connect further north and connect with the trail on Alta Road.

Council Member Johnson provided additional information on the project. He remarked that there was no perfect solution, particularly with the position of the bank. He said what was presented to the City Council was a good compromise that provided for connectivity from Richmar to Knoxville.

Council Member Akeson said, with the recent adoption of the Complete Streets Policy by the State of Illinois and the impression that the Motor Fuel Tax must include sidewalks, she asked what kind of impact that would have on this item since its beginning in 2008/2009.

Director Black confirmed that IDOT adopted a Complete Streets Policy; however, it stated that pedestrian accommodations would be put into place when there was a major reconstruction of a roadway. He said this was not a major reconstruction of a State roadway, and therefore there was no policy directive from the State to put in any type of pedestrian accommodation. Further, he said each IDOT district in the State had latitude as to how to implement the policy.

Public Works Director Rogers said the State of Illinois chose not to put a sidewalk in on the public right-of-way at this location.

Council Member Akeson expressed a concern for the lack of public involvement. She said she was in favor of connectivity, and she said the illustration appeared to show connection, but there was not a direct connectivity from Knoxville.

Council Member Johnson said the spirit of the request from the Community Development Department was to make sure there was pedestrian connectivity. He remarked that this was the best alternative in the situation.

ORDINANCE NO. 17,247 amending an existing Special Use Ordinance No. 17,014, in a Class C-2 (Large Scale Commercial) District for a shopping center to add a building and revise the Site Plan for the property identified as Parcel identification Numbers 09-32-126-008 (10128 N. Eva Ln), 09-32-126-009 (10104 N. Eva Ln.), 09-32-126-013 (10117 N Knoxville Ave), 09-32-126-017, 09-32-126-020, 09-32-126-021, and 09-32-126-022 with a Temporary Address of 10023 N. Knoxville Ave, Peoria, Illinois, was adopted by roll call vote.

Yeas: Grayeb, Johnson, Montelongo, Moore, Spain, Riggenbach, Turner, Weaver, Mayor Ardis – 9:

Nays: Akeson - 1.

#### **NEW BUSINESS**

# East Village Growth Cell Tax Increment Financing District Housing Program

Council Member Riggenbach announced that the East Village Growth Cell Tax Increment Financing District Housing Program would be considered by the City Council at the August 11, 2015, Regular City Council Meeting. He expressed his appreciation for the efforts of those involved with this program. He said should anyone have questions, to either contact himself or the Community Development Department for additional details.

# Slide the City

Mayor Ardis and Ms. Stacey Peterson, the Communication Specialist for the City of Peoria, announced that an event would be held this Friday and Saturday, July 17 – 18, 2015, entitled, "Slide the City." Ms. Peterson said this was a benefit hosted by the Benevolent and Protective Order of Elks for the St. Jude Children's Research Hospital and the Peoria Elks, which would be held at 800-814 Main Street. Additional information can be found on their website located at <a href="http://www.slidethecity.com/events/peoria">http://www.slidethecity.com/events/peoria</a>.

## CITIZENS' OPPORTUNITY TO ADDRESS THE CITY COUNCIL/TOWN BOARD

Mr. Savino Sierra, a Peoria resident, remarked on the new reverse angle parking in the downtown area. He commented that citizens were walking in the streets on the South Side, and citizens were blocking sidewalks with vehicles. He said the weeds and grass had grown tall on the South Side as well, which caused problems with insects.

### **EXECUTIVE SESSION**

Consideration of a Motion to enter into EXECUTIVE SESSION 2(c)(2) Collective negotiating matters between the public body and its employees or their representatives, or deliberations concerning salary schedules for one or more classes of employees; and 2(c)(21) Discussion of minutes of meetings lawfully closed under this Act, whether for purposes of approval by the body of the minutes or semi-annual review of the minutes as mandated by Section 2.06.

Council Member Turner moved to enter into an Executive Session to 2(c)(2) Collective negotiating matters between the public body and its employees or their representatives, or deliberations concerning salary schedules for one or more classes of employees; and 2(c)(21) Discussion of minutes of meetings lawfully closed under this Act, whether for purposes of approval by the body of the minutes or semi-annual review of the minutes as mandated by Section 2.06; seconded by Council Member Moore.

Approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Akeson, Grayeb, Johnson, Montelongo, Moore, Riggenbach, Spain, Turner,

Weaver, Mayor Ardis – 10;

Nays: None.

# <u>ADJOURNMENT</u>

Council Member Grayeb moved to adjourn the Regular City Council Meeting; seconded by Council Member Johnson.

Approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Akeson, Grayeb, Johnson, Montelongo, Moore, Spain, Riggenbach, Turner,

Weaver, Mayor Ardis - 10;

Nays: None.

The Regular City Council Meeting adjourned at 7:39 P.M.

Beth Ball, MMC, City Clerk

City of Peoria, Illinois

sr